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October 8, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, Metropolitan King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

Enclosed is a substitute ordinance that implements the Solid Waste Division’s new Business Plan initiative and redresses errors that were identified in the legislation transmitted to the King County Council last week, Proposed Ordinance 2003-0436.  We are seeking to move the Solid Waste Utility forward with new business practices and efficiencies all within the overall policy framework established in the 2001 Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan and our inter-local agreements (ILAs) with our partner cities.  The substitute legislation ensures that we are within those frameworks by retaining the three-year review cycle for the Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan consistent with our ILAs and maintains the seven days per week standard as core operating hours for urban transfer stations.  Both these issues may be appropriate to reconsider at a later date, but that must occur in the appropriate regional forum.  This ordinance also retains provisions regarding collection of certain recyclables at two transfer stations.

The Solid Waste Omnibus ordinance will allow the utility to implement its new 2004 Business Plan and provides authority to better meet customer needs in the most cost efficient ways possible.  The Business Plan is the result of months of hard work and collaboration between Solid Waste Division employees and managers to address how our Solid Waste Division can be a more efficient provider of solid waste services to our ratepayers.

The Business Plan explains in detail several strategies to maximize value for ratepayers by implementing efficiencies and generating revenues.  The proposed operational efficiencies, based on best business practices, are consistent with the Budget Advisory Task Force recommendations to be more efficient and are part of an ongoing effort to cut costs and maximize efficiencies in county government.

The savings resulting from these changes are critical to allowing the Division to respond to two challenges while keeping Solid Waste rates low – first, to pay rent to King County’s Current Expense (CX) Fund for the use of the land on which the Cedar Hills Landfill rests, which is owned by King County-at-large; and second, to prepare to export more than one million tons of solid waste annually upon the closure of Cedar Hills Landfill.

Solid Waste Division employees have played a significant role in identifying the efficiencies authorized by the enclosed ordinance and explained in the Business Plan.  The ongoing efficiencies will enable the Division to save approximately $9.4 million in 2004 and even more in subsequent years.  Passage of the ordinance is necessary to implement the Division’s 2004 budget, which includes a $7 million annual rent payment to King County’s CX Fund.  The amount of rent due on the Cedar Hills property was determined on the basis of a restricted appraisal report by an outside consultant retained by the Prosecuting Attorney’s office, as described in Appendix A of the Business Plan.

In addition, the enclosed ordinance will enable the Division to realize sufficient annual savings to fund the potential development of an intermodal facility – without raising rates to cover those costs.  An intermodal facility would provide savings to ratepayers by promoting competition among private solid waste companies to bring rates down.

The County should place primary importance on the efficient provision of regional solid waste services and toward that end the ordinance proposes changes that would:

· Maximize efficiency by authorizing the King County Executive to modify operating hours at transfer stations so they are not open when people do not use them.  By providing the right service at the right time, we will save approximately $3 million annually and will have the flexibility to adjust hours to meet demand.

· Eliminate public subsidies to private industry by adjusting the regional direct rate paid by haulers for waste brought directly to Cedar Hills.

· Expand the scope of recyclables collected in unincorporated King County and provide for targeting of educational materials.

· Allow for flexible capital budgeting, consistent with other Divisions with large Capital Improvement Programs.  This would allow the Division to adjust project budgets when necessary to shift available project funds where necessary.

· Increase efficiency by changing certain business practices.

· Update, or eliminate, out-of-date Title 10 provisions.

The proposed legislation and associated Business Plan move toward achieving a goal of significantly cutting costs and increasing efficiency in the Solid Waste Division.  My confidence in the Utility's ability to be more efficient leads me to pledge to freeze rates in 2005 instead of raising them as called for in the Comprehensive Plan

As we move forward, our continued collaboration with labor and cities will be key.  We are engaged in an ongoing dialogue with labor regarding proposed changes and recognize labor’s vital role in implementation.  Outreach to cities was conducted as part of the process to develop this plan and, as you will see in the outreach portion of the Business Plan, will continue to play an important role as we move forward.

The expectation of ever improving government service delivery and efficiency in the face of decreasing resources continues to challenge all areas of County government.  I have asked all County departments to continue to re-examine their operations and figure out how to meet our citizens’ and ratepayer needs in the most efficient manner possible.  For the Solid Waste Division, this has resulted in the 2004 Business Plan and associated legislation.  In recognition that this effort proposes significant changes from our traditional ways of doing business, we attempted to share the proposal with the Council as quickly as we could to maximize the Council’s time for review.  However, in our attempt to provide the legislation, we included changes that should be considered as part of broader discussions with our city partners, not legislation focusing on utility operations.  Those errors are remedied in the substitute we offer today.

The Solid Waste Division is poised to take advantage of significant opportunities that will provide lasting benefits to the public for decades to come.  I look forward to a productive dialogue with the Metropolitan King County Council about these opportunities in the months leading up to adoption of the 2004 budget.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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